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29th October 2015

Waste and Resource Efficiency team

Sustainability Policy

Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning

Level 1, 8 Nicholson St

East Melbourne

Vic 3002

Dear sir/ Madam

Re: E-waste landfill ban 

The Mornington Peninsula Shire would like to thank the Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning (DELWP) for the opportunity to make comment on its discussion paper on banning e-waste from landfill in Victoria. 

Background – About the Mornington Peninsula

The Mornington Peninsula Shire is located south east of Melbourne and covers approximately 720 square kilometres of land with a coastline that extends over 190 kilometres which is 10% of Victoria’s coastline. The Shire has 40 settlements spread across the peninsula, with the majority of the residential population living along the coastline of Port Philip Bay. The Shire has an estimated permanent resident population of 153,800 (2014). As a population holiday destination the population can increase by 30% during the summer holiday period. Mornington Peninsula Shire is committed to protection and preservation of environmental resources including the sustainable management of all waste streams. 

On the Mornington Peninsula community attitudes are changing with regard to waste management. There is limited acceptance of landfilling as an appropriate waste disposal option as illustrated by the Mornington Peninsula Shire’s community response to the proposed landfill at Arthurs Seat. However, we have found strong community support on the peninsula for alternatives to landfill, such as recycling initiatives. This was illustrated recently, with the extensive community consultation undertaken to inform the development of the Shire’s Municipal Waste and Resource Recovery Services Strategy. During the community consultation process 93% agreed or strongly agreed that the Shire should continue to work with State Government to support the introduction of alternatives to landfill. This shift in community attitude reflects an increased awareness of and valuing of sustainable waste management practices.

The Shire would like to provide commentary in response to the following selected discussion paper questions:

1.  Do you support the State’s proposed definition of e-waste?

We support the proposed definition and the use of similar categories to those outlined in the European Union’s Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment Directive. The description of what constitutes e-waste is very broad and captures diverse types of products. We note that many items which were previously landfilled will now be recycled and we believe it is crucial that recycling processes are established that are adequate to accommodate the increased volumes of e-waste to be recycled. Furthermore, during the recycling process it is important that all components associated with the particular type of e-waste are treated appropriately to minimise environmental harm. For instance, processes would need to be put in place:

· for de-gassing refrigerators and air-conditioning units

· Separating and appropriately managing radioactive material in smoke detectors and medical devices

· Appropriately recycling batteries associated with e-products 

2. What has been your experience of existing e-waste recycling programs – what has worked well and what hasn’t worked well?

We strongly support the primary objectives and product stewardship framework of the National Television and Computer recycling scheme, however some aspects of the implementation of this program have been problematic. The type of e-waste products (e.g. monitors, television, computers etc.) captured by the National Television and Computer Recycling Scheme make up only ~ 35% of the e-waste generated in Australia. None the less, there were significant difficulties for local government with the roll out of this scheme, as the capabilities of e-waste processors were not adequate for the volumes of e-waste generated. In this instance, this resulted in many local Councils being burdened with additional costs for recycling of e-waste. The proposed landfill ban will result in significant additional volumes of e-waste being generated, and it therefore critical that there be significant investment in the industry, so that recycling processors have the capacity to deal effectively with the volumes of e-waste generated. 

As the description of what constitutes e-waste is very broad it may be appropriate to stage the inclusion of products to ensure that the resources are available to receive and recover the material before including additional products.

3. What particular tools do you think will be important to achieve a successful ban

In addition to the tools listed we think there are two other important tools which should be included:
· Funding for Local Government

Significant funding for local government for upgrades to infrastructure and other associated costs. The costs on local government include, but are not limited to:

· Bins

· Transport costs

· Signage

· Covered protective area (sheds to store e-waste out of rain)

· Security

· Communication with ratepayers (local government has an ongoing role in the communication of recycling information to its ratepayers)

· Staff induction programs (OH&S and manual handing)

· Additional costs with hard-waste kerbside collections (additional pick-up of e-waste to be recycled separately from other hard waste)

· Increased costs associated with clean-up of illegal dumping

· Product Stewardship Program

Product stewardship programs should be provided for the other types of e-waste, not currently captured in the National Television and Computer Recycling Scheme. The recycling of televisions and computers accounts for less than 35% of the e-waste generated in Australia, and so there are significant quantities of e-waste not currently covered by a product stewardship program. We would like to see the extension of this program, so that the producers of e-waste share the responsibility and financial burden for the recycling of e-waste. Without this, the significant costs associated with the recycling of e-waste disproportionately falls on local government. In particular, if ratepayers are charged for the additional costs to recycle e-waste this will likely result in increased incidences of illegal dumping of waste in our communities. 

4. What other unintended consequences do you think the landfill ban could bring? How might the risk of these unintended consequences be minimised?

Banning e-waste from landfill may result in a number of unintended consequences, including:

Environmental Impacts from Transport

The transport of e-waste is often expensive; because it’s bulky and irregularly shaped it can be difficult to stack loads well, meaning that there is often lost air-space. There are also greenhouse gas emissions from the usage of fuel. It is important that the e-waste collected is transported to processors in a way that minimises environmental harm. Some actions may include:

· Minimising lost air-space (training of staff in stacking techniques that minimise lost air space) 

· Use of fuel efficient modes of transport 

· Driver training to minimise fuel usage

· When returning empty bins from recyclers to transfer stations, consider use of these bins for the transport of some product (rather than transporting an empty load)

OH&S Implications 

The handling of e-waste has a number of potential OH&S implications. E-waste is often bulky (including large TVs and white goods) and difficult to handle safely. For instance:

· The use of machinery (such as forklifts) to tip items into storage containers can often break the e-waste and create potential hazards to personnel from the release of chemicals to the environment, and broken glass. 

· E-waste is often bulky and of significant weight and can create manual handling dangers, when lifting or moving items.

Upskilling of Employees

The recycling of e-waste provides valuable opportunities for many employees (including employees with disabilities working in supported workshops) and it is important that this sector of the industry be supported to adapt to any changes that a landfill ban on e-waste entails. Some aspects of the recycling process may change/ or become more involved, and there may be a need to upskill the workforce. 

Impacts on Local Government Waste Management Services

There are a number of practical considerations for local Council’s handling e-waste and we think it is important that there be adequate compensation (through targeted funding) for the significant additional costs that an e-waste ban from landfill creates for local government. Some of these costs include:

· Provision of adequate infrastructure for storing collected e-waste (bins, undercover storage areas, signage etc.)

· Adequate designated space for the collected e-waste (e-waste is often bulky and the volumes collected can take up significant space at waste transfer station sites)

· OH&S risks associated with handing e-waste (including manual handling hazards) 

· Significant transport costs to transport the collected waste to processors

· Quick turn-around times for the return of e-waste bins from processors (local Council’s typically have limited space/ capacity for the storage of e-waste on site, and are reliant on secured bins being available)

· Additional security at waste transfer stations (e-waste is a more valuable waste stream, and therefore more likely to be vandalised)

· Increased incidence of illegal dumping of rubbish (if ratepayers are charged for the increased cost of recycling)

It is a concern that the costs of an e-waste ban from landfill will be unduly be borne by local government. All levels of government and industry should act collaboratively to share this burden, and we would like to see additional funding made available to local government to off-set costs and also the extension of national product stewardship programs, so that industry is more fully involved in the funding of e-waste recycling programs. 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide commentary on the discussion paper. Should any further information be required, please contact Daniel Hinson on 5950 1269. 
Yours Sincerely 

Daniel Hinson












